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 Several years ago, I had the occasion to be involv ed as the coordinator of  
sports organizations in conjunction with the Lions'  Clubs of Greater Victoria in  
arranging a "Telethon" in aid of the Lions' Easter Seal Campaign for the  
handicapped citizens of our community.  At that tim e, it made me wonder about  
the present outlook on "Charity" and of course, bec ause of my involvement in  
Freemasonry, I also wondered just what the term, "C harity", is, or should mean,  
to each of us as Freemasons.  I am still very much concerned about this issue as  
it affects our Fraternity today. 
 
 Seldom does a day or month go by without the wide publication of  
information about fund-raising activities for a wid e range of charitable  
organizations: The United Appeal, The Salvation Arm y Annual Appeal, Heart Fund,  
Conquer Cancer Campaign, Kinsmen's' Mothers' March and many other such  
campaigns 
 Unfortunately, the philosophy of today's society i s to base its term,  
"Charity", as being the giving of money. Is it not unfortunately true that our  
modern day society is so "money-oriented"? Too many  of our citizens are content  
to make a financial donation and consider that thei r obligation to their  
community has been fulfilled.  We, as Freemasons, h owever, are taught in our  
rituals that "Charity should know no bounds save th at of prudence."  How can we  
forget the night when we received the Charity lectu re in the First Degree?  Who  
can fail to recall its lessons?  But we do not rein force that situation  
adequately throughout each Master Mason's search fo r light.  We do not practice  
what we preach! 
 
 The meaning of the term, "Charity" to a Freemason may be found in an  
article from the B.C. Masonic Bulletin of November,  1961, entitled, "The Value  
of Man" and I quote: "A man's value to the world is  the direct proportion to the  
unselfish service he renders. In the heart of every  Freemason there is  
something;- call it instinct, principle, or what yo u may;- that provides him  
with more satisfaction in doing something for other s rather than in doing  
something for himself." 
 
 We often hear a great deal of discussion within an d without our Craft  
dealing with community activities and community ser vice as they were practiced  
in the "old days" as  compared with what appears to  be a general apathy in  
today's world.  We, as Freemasons, should certainly  be ever conscious of our  
changing times and of our own personal philosophies  relating to our contribution  
to our communities and to those with whom we come i nto direct  contact.  The  
obligation to serve our Brethren is one of the most  important lessons to be  
found in our Masonic teachings, and really, there i s no restriction to reserve  
that service to Brethren of the Craft but it could and should be extended to the  
service of society in general. 
 
 There is, however, a strong tendency amongst all o f us, to put off until  
tomorrow what we could and should do today.  There is a wellknown Spanish word  



which carries a message of genuine value to all Fre emasons: "Manàna" - Manàna is  
Tomorrow and, so often, Tomorrow never comes! Yes  Brethren: Tomorrow - our path  
of thoughts is paved with good intentions. It is th e little things that make the  
difference - that make life friendly and it's the l ittle things that bring  
genuine happiness and so often they do not cost a c ent.  But surely we all have  
found, at times, that "Manàna" is realy too late!  These little things, my  
Brethren, represent the true meaning of "Charity" t o a Freemason.  Do not put  
them off until tomorrow. 
 
 An article reported in the February, 1959 Masonic Bulletin and entitled,  
"Why are we here?" may  
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well describe what Masonic Charity is all about, an d I quote: "Aiding others  
does not necessarily involve the distribution of ma terial things.  How much more  
potent in many cases, is the friendly handshake, th e timely admonition, the word  
of encouragement, than the mere bestowing of alms.  How much more important to  
give of ourselves." 
 
 But are we practicing these principles of Masonic charity today? No, we  
are not.  At least, not in all cases.  Are we not c aught up in the treadmill of  
today's commercialized and materialistic age?  A ti me to hurry and grab   The  
report of the Grand Master's Special Committee on t he economics of the  
Benevolent Fund included in the 1983 Proceedings of  the Grand Lodge of Manitoba,  
probably sums it up best, and I quote a portion of the report.   "Today we find  
that through government bodies and public charities , a large part of the  
charitable and compassionate activities that former ly were left to care of  
individuals, have now been absorbed by centralized authorities.  We mention in  
passing, the assistance provided in such cases as u nemployment, work place  
injuries, pensions, medical services, hospitalizati on and education.  The  
centralization of these areas of public concern, in  a manner that would not have  
been tolerated in the days of rugged  individualism  is now generally accepted."  
In this regard, the proposed Federal legislation ch anges involving the use of  
interest from charitable funds, could have a profou nd affect on the distribution  
of Masonic charity in the not too distant future.  I feel sure that we will hear  
more on this subject from Most Worshipful Brother G ordon Thompson. 
 
 Is the Fraternity meeting its obligations to its m embers to teach and to  
stress its basic principles, particularly, as they relate to charity?  In most  
cases it is not.  Is Masonry being adequately expla ined to its members to ensure  
that a sufficient portion of a Mason's time is bein g made available for  him to  
fulfill his Masonic obligations in this age of comp etition for time?  Again, I  
say   No, not in most cases.  The difficulties brou ght about by a rapidly  
changing society and its demands on every individua l's tine was thoughtfully  
expressed at this Conference in 1962 by M.W.Bro. S. H. Dayton, Grand Master of  
Manitoba, when he stated, "Undoubtedly, never in th e history of the world, has  
society had such a multiplicity of organizations.  Wherever a quorum gathers,  
another organization is formed.  Many with overlapp ing membership and purpose.   
To one who wishes to actively participate, there is  just not enough time to do  
justice to all.  The tendency then, is to give time  to that body that has  
material evidence of accomplishment   Add to all of  this the various forms of  
so-called entertainment that only require one to be  a spectator - radio,  
television, etc.  And we begin to see the magnitude  of the difficulties we  
face."  This competition for time demands that we r e-evaluate the role of  
Freemasonry to establish new priorites in relation to this role.  The late R.W.  
Bro. the Honourable Mr. Justice Victor L. Dryer, ma y well have addressed this  
problem when he stated in the keynote address at th e Thirtieth Annual Banff  
Conference, and I quote, "The level of the Craft as  a whole must be raised    



What is needed is a re-evaluation of Freemasonry.  We must place it higher on  
our scale of values, both, as to what we expect and  will accept in the way of  
members, and as to the price in money and otherwise  that we are prepared to pay  
for it."  What can we as Freemasons do to improve t he desire to extend Masonic  
charity through our membership and into our communi ties, especially in this age  
where competition for time becomes a prime motivate r?  There is no doubt that  
one of the major ills facing our Craft today is to be able to adequately  
establish as we as individuals value our Freemasonr y. What priority does it hold  
in our daily lives and activities?  I feel that we value it too cheaply, both in  
terms of dollars contributed, and time spent learni ng in applying our 1essons     
Other organizations require fees and dues far great er than we demand from our  
membership.   Is it not true that none challenges u s to practice what we preach?   
It is obvious that the answers to these questions a re to be found in improved  
education methods.  It is from the lack of instruct ion, rather than a desire to  
learn the meaning of Freemasonry that the Craft suf fers today.  This was  
mentioned also last night in M.W. Bro Melmych's key note address.  No one can  
communicate the deeper meaning in Masonry to anothe r.  Every man must discover  
and learn them for himself.  Although, a friend or Brother may be able to  
conduct him a certain distance on the path to under standing. 
 
 Improved education of new merbers and, if we would  take the time, of all  
members, in the basic principles and concepts spell ed out for each of us in our  
rituals, would certainly reinforce the understandin g and appreciation of our  
concepts of Masonic charity.  These education proce dures should 
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commence with the receipt of the petition for initi ation and extend through the  
various degrees and beyond into the Masonic life of  the individual.  Some  
Jurisdictions have already proceeded along these li nes by the development of  
Mentor Plans.  But we need much more than Mentor Pl ans.  We need involvement of  
the membership and improved planning by Worshipful Masters and their Officers.   
This is an area where the Past Masters of a lodge c an and should use their  
experience to provide the key for education and lea dership by assisting the  
Worshipful Masters and his Officers by actively par ticipating in such programs.   
Again, this would involve time.  But, all Brethren,  by their very involvement  
would be included in the education process. A proce ss whose prime objective is  
to assist its members to establish their own indivi dual interpretation of the  
Masonic Order as it involves them alone.  Only when  a member has established his  
own Masonic philosophy, will he become a true Mason  and then interpret this  
philosophy into his everyday pattern of life; withi n his family, his private  
avocation, and community.  We would not have to wor ry about the decline in the  
practice of Masonic charity in this society or any future society.  To achieve  
this end, I mention the need for planning.  But, wh at kind of planning?   
Planning that would ensure greater involvement of t he membership, ensuring that  
all the work of the lodge in relation to education and charity are not just left  
to the officers. Planning that would have the membe rship take a more active role  
in lodge business committee nactivities, sick and v isiting, which are all part  
of the Masonic education process.  Planning to impr ove members! involvement by  
rotating committee membership throughout the year b ut under the guidance of a  
strong experienced Past Master, a  Chairman of such  committees.  These re only a  
few areas of planning that would improve the presen t climate of most Craft  
Lodges. 
 
 The subject of Individualism in Freemasonry could form a Paper itself, but  
some impressions of the subject can be found in the  keynote address to this  
Conference in 1962 by Bro. Dr. George Turpin, Past Grand Chaplain of the Grand  
Lodge of British Columbia, as follows, and I quote,  "Masonry sets a man on a  
search for knowledge, through the lectures, the obl igations of the rituals, the  



truths from the great teachers of the past and from  the Volume of the Sacred  
Law, we set a man out on a search of knowledge.  Ou t of this wonder and  
knowledge comes a sound philosophy of life in which  a Freemason sees meaning and  
purpose in life, and finds great eternal principles  by which to live.  In this  
sound philosophy of life a Freemason learns to subo rdinate all activities of  
life to the quest for goodness and beauty and truth .  A sound philosophy of life  
will teach a man to know himself.   It also means a ppreciation of fellowship." 
 
 It is interesting to note that Masonic scholars ha ve for over two hundred  
years expressed concern about the future of the Cra ft, have written volumes on  
the problems of Freemasonry because the Brethren do  not put into practice what  
the rituals preach.  This includes much material on  our present subject -  
Masonic charity.   It would seem evident that we ha ve not profited from their  
messages.  But how do Masons and-Masonic Lodges pra ctice charity today?  In our  
particular Districts in Victoria, Lodge charity con sists of an annual monetary  
donation to worthy local organizations; an Annual W idows' Night when the widows  
of our late Brethren are honoured and entertained; Christmas gifts for the  
elderly Brethren and widows; perhaps, an annual pic nic for the youngsters and  
families,. and hospital or sick visits to ailing Br ethren, that is, if someone  
reports their illness to the Sick and Visiting Comm ittee of the lodge. It would,  
of course, be impossible to determine the individua l contributions of members to  
their communities,  Brethren etc.  How be it - I fe el that too many Masons today  
are quite satisfied to have the lodge fill their re spective Masonic duties, as  
outlined above, on their behalf -quite unsettling, isn't it?  But something that  
we should not be proud of, and certainly something we must rectify, if this  
great fraternity is to grow and continue its existe nce.  We constantly hear the  
complaint that poor lodge attendance is affected by  the lack of interest or the  
lack of something for the individual member to do.  Hence, they find other ways  
to  use their limited time.  Again, we are faced wi th competition for time.  I  
would suggest, and strongly recommend, that our Wor shipful Masters and their  
Officers could and must make sure, with more imagin ative and meaningful  
planning, combined with more efficient use of this limited time available, that  
every Brother in the lodge, and here I stress those  who attend regularly,  could  
be given a task on a monthly basis. Instead of an a nnual widows night, why not  
assign one or two Brethren to make at least a month ly contact with each widow?   
Or a monthly phone call, or a visit to an elderly B rother  
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unable to attend lodge?  Or, a follow-up on Brethre n absent from the last lodge  
meeting?  All too often we hear in our lodges of Br ethren suffering lengthy  
illnesses, or being hospitalized for lengthy period s, without the lodge Visiting  
Committee being aware of the problem until after th e facts are known and the  
Brother has returned home or is on the road to reco very.  A terrible and  
lamentable problem for the Craft to suffer, but, oh , so painfully true.  Here we  
see the need for basic education on the duties of o ur Sick and Visiting  
Committee    It is my understanding that Craft Lodg es in England and Scotland  
practice these very simple acts of Masonic charity on a regular and permanent  
basis.  Why not in our Jurisdictions?  What happene d to the application of our  
basic tenents?  But what a challenge to our Masters  and Officers.  What a basic  
but useful method to educate our membership, and th us enable each and every one  
of us to truly establish a better and fuller philos ophy of Masonic Craft.  We,  
as individuals, as Lodges, as Grand Jurisdictions, and, most certainly our  
communities, would be true benefactors from such a program.  No longer would we  
need to worry, if actually necessary in the first p lace, about our image in the  
community, our future attendance, our declining mem bership - no need to be  
negative at all about our Craft.  We could be posit ive about our future, because  
we would be doing what our teachings tell us we sho uld be doing, and we would  
grow accordingly 



 
 We have discussed, particularly last year, ways th at the Four  
Jurisdictions involved in this Annual Conference co uld make a combined  
contribution to our beloved Craft.  And from my exp erience with our first  
venture, it was a startling success, at least in ou r area, and I speak very  
quickly of the exchange of Brethren from one Jurisd iction to the other.  And  
Alberta, so far, has made available to us, members from their Jurisdiction in my  
particular area, Lower Vancouver Island.  It was an  outstanding success in this  
respect, that everyone of those Brethren were conta cted.  It involved many  
members on our two districts, and it certainly invo lved the Brethren who are now  
living in our area - many have become active as a r esult of the contact.  But  
the key to the success, in my opinion, and why we m ust extend this combined  
affect of the Four Jurisdictions, everyone included  in that particular follow-up  
became the benefactors from the experience they had  on a Brother to Brother  
contact. This to me, is a start towards, maybe, reg enerating enthusiasm. 
 
 I say that we as leaders, are charged with respons ibility to make  
Freemasonry work.   I suggest that the contents of this Paper may, and I humbly  
stress - MAY, provide a guide to a further extensio n of our joint endeavors  
agreed to at last year's Conference. 
 
 I would close my remarks with a short comment made  during the discussion  
at the Eighteenth Annual Conference of 1958.  And 1  quote, "An Anglican minister  
said,  'I think Masonry is a good thing for society , if their members would live  
up to their teachings'."  Thank you Brother Preside nt, Brethren. 
********************** 


